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The ECB’s monetary policy stance is currently driven by three main mutually
reinforcing instruments: a negative deposit facility rate; an expanded asset
purchase programme covering a broad range of private and public securities
(APP); and an integrated system of forward guidance that governs the future
path of asset purchases and short-term interest rates, as well as the
sequencing of these different policy tools. Moreover, the targeted longer-
term refinancing operations, the last of which was conducted in March, will
continue to incentivise bank lending over the next four years.[1]

These measures have supported financial conditions, which – due to their
prominent role in the transmission of policy impulses – act as a crucial
intermediate variable in the pursuit of a stability-oriented monetary policy.
However, while the role of financial conditions in the transmission process
has remained as relevant as ever, the task of steering them in line with
domestic macroeconomic policy objectives has become more challenging in view
of the manifold dislocations in financial markets that have arisen since the
crisis and the proximity of standard policy instruments to their lower bound.
The ECB’s unconventional measures have confronted these challenges and
ensured an appropriate degree of accommodation by fostering very favourable
financing conditions.

Our monetary policy is working, and we see that, supported by our mutually
reinforcing monetary policy measures, the euro area economic recovery is
steadily firming. The cyclical recovery is gaining momentum and the expansion
is broadening across sectors and countries, showing the effectiveness of the
transmission of our measures throughout the entire euro area economy. Yet,
the risks to the growth outlook remain tilted to the downside, even though
their balance is improving. And, importantly, inflation dynamics continue to
be conditional on the present, very substantial degree of monetary
accommodation.

In calibrating the set of monetary policy instruments, we faced – and we
still face – two issues.
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The first, which I will refer to as the measurement issue, consists in
quantifying the overall amount of monetary policy support that we are
providing and parsing that support down to the individual instruments. In
unconventional monetary policy times, measuring the contribution of each
instrument to the stance is crucial to ensuring an appropriate composition of
the policy toolkit – a challenge that is much less pronounced in conventional
times when the decision space focuses on policy-controlled short-term
interest rates as the one, dominant, tool to steer the stance. Measuring the
marginal contributions of each instrument is very hard however.

The second issue, which I will refer to as the benchmarking issue, consists
in determining whether the resultant, overall monetary policy support is
appropriate, i.e. commensurate with our assessment of the state and expected
evolution of the economy; and, if any changes are necessary, what specific
instrument in our multi-pronged policy strategy needs to be adjusted.

In today’s speech, I will review these different challenges and describe the
ECB’s approach to addressing them.

Measuring and benchmarking monetary policy
To operationalise the intended policy path, it is crucial to form an
assessment of the prevailing stance.

Here, economists have traditionally resorted to two types of indicators. One
consists of policy rules that exploit the systematic relationship between a
monetary-policy controlled short-term interest rate, in deviation from some
medium-term equilibrium value, and a set of macroeconomic variables,
typically including inflation and economic slack – as in the eponymous Taylor
rule. Given an assumption for the medium-term equilibrium interest rate norm,
these rules promise to deliver a level of the short-term rate that would be
consistent with driving the economy back to a sustainable non-inflationary
path starting from current macroeconomic conditions.

The other type of indicator consists of Financial Conditions Indexes (FCIs)
that synthesise potentially large numbers of financial variables and weight
them based on how well they forecast future (nominal or real) economic
activity or how much of the common variation of the individual constituent
variables they explain – a field to which Jan Hatzius has made important
contributions.[2]

The simple benchmarking flavour of the Taylor rule and the broad,
encompassing metric of accommodation offered by the FCIs represent a valuable
disciplining tool from which one can start to reflect about the prevailing
stance and the way the stance should be adjusted as new information flows in.

FCIs, in particular, can facilitate story-telling. They have also been able
to broadly track the most salient, yet not all, phases of the recent
crisis.[3] Overall, they show a positive trend in financial conditions since
2009, reflecting the policy response to the crisis. This was preceded however
by a tightening in financial conditions in 2007 and 2008 on the back of
investor panic and contagion effects that spilled over across the entire
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array of asset prices at the height of the crisis. The FCIs also show the
subsequent reabsorption that took place in the aftermath of the forceful
response by central banks and other policy actors around the globe (see their
evolution in the span of time marked by the shaded area for the “global
financial crisis”). Furthermore, they document the renewed tightening in euro
area financing conditions that was heralded by the escalation of the
sovereign debt crisis in the spring of 2010. More recently, the FCIs point to
a clear footprint of the non-standard monetary policy measures the ECB
adopted since mid-2014, after the rate cuts over the preceding two years had
coincided with broadly unchanged financial conditions.[4] Yet their
improvement from end-2011 onward stands in contradiction with the escalation
of the sovereign debt crisis, a point I come back to shortly.

Chart 1: Financial Conditions Indexes for the euro area (standard deviations)

Sources: ECB, Bloomberg, Goldman Sachs.

Note: the chart presents two FCIs constructed by the ECB; one by Bloomberg
and one by Goldman Sachs (GS). The FCIs are constructed as weighted averages
of different financial variables. For the ECB FCIs these variables include
the 1-year OIS, the 10-year OIS, the NEER of the euro vis-à-vis 38 trading
partners, and the Euro Stoxx Index. For the Bloomberg and Goldman Sachs FCIs,
broader sets of variables are considered (see footnote 3). The weight of each
financial variable in the ECB and GS indexes is based on their estimated
relationship to key macroeconomic aggregates. The variables in the Bloomberg
FCI are subdivided into sub-indexes, consisting of money-market, bond-, and
equity-indicators, and equally weighted within and across indexes. Latest
observation: 31 March 2017.

https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/key/date/2017/html/sp170406_1.en.html#footnote.4


Both approaches, FCIs and policy-rules, encounter challenges regarding both
the inference that they suggest concerning the quantum of monetary policy
accommodation prevailing at any specific point in time (their measurement
function) and the prescriptive value that one can extract for calibrating
current and future policies (their benchmarking function). I believe one can
say that their dual informative value is degraded particularly in the wake of
major dislocations – in financial markets and in the functioning of the
economy more broadly – of the sort we had to confront in the recent past.

Financial conditions indexes
Let me make this point specifically with regard to FCIs and, for that
purpose, let me comment on Chart 1. I concentrate on the period prior to July
2012, when Mario Draghi gave in London a speech which is widely credited for
stemming the panic that had been raging for a whole year in the euro area
financial markets. The panic – by any measure – had already impaired firms’
and households’ access to credit in broad regions of the currency union to an
extent that was damaging macroeconomic stability in systemic proportions. And
it had induced a pronounced impairment in monetary policy transmission. This
was visible for instance from bank lending rates which, despite a series of
cuts in monetary-policy controlled short-term interest rates, remained
stubbornly high and only started entering a pronounced and durable downward
convergence path around the time in which the ECB adopted its credit easing
measures in mid-2014 (see Chart 2).

Chart 2: EONIA, key ECB interest rates, and euro area bank lending rates on
loans to NFCs (percentages per annum)

Sources: ECB, ECB staff calculations.



Notes: Bank lending rate is calculated as the total cost of borrowing by
aggregating short- and long-term rates using a 24-month moving average of new
business volumes. The policy rates (ordered from highest to lowest) consist
of the rate on the marginal lending facility (MLF), the rate on the main
refinancing operations (MRO), and the rate on the deposit facility (DFR).
Latest observation: March 2017 for the policy rates and EONIA, February 2017
for the bank lending rates.

But, while this sequence of events and causative influences is well-
documented empirically, the picture that emerges from the FCIs is somewhat
different. According to the indicators shown in Chart 1, conditions seem to
have been loosening – not tightening – in the 6 months prior to the time of
the speech. While conditions eased further, more or less in correspondence of
the event in July 2012, that further shift in the range of financial
condition indices is marginal if contrasted with its upward trend that had
occurred before.

How can this be explained? The explanation mainly resides in the large weight
that these indicators tend to assign to the exchange rate for averaging
across financial market variables. The dramatic bout of risk aversion and
pessimism about the sustainability of the euro area, which pre-dated the
speech, had encouraged a massive reallocation of international portfolios
away from euro area assets, and this capital flight had led to a material
depreciation of our currency. Was this depreciation a net source of
accommodation in the months preceding the July speech? Or wasn’t it rather
the reflection of an underlying and pervasive re-appraisal of break-up risk
which would restrain consumption and business investment for years to come
and remain a lingering factor weighing down on the recovery to this day? I
tend to conclude in favour of the latter interpretation, which also shows
that careful judgement needs to be exercised when interpreting FCIs,
particularly at times of dramatic financial disruption.

We can generalise this message beyond episodes of heightened financial
stress. By weighting different variables – such as the exchange rate,
equities and interest rates – by their estimated impact on important
macroeconomic aggregates, FCIs promise to offer a way to identify an
“equivalence scale”, on the basis of which one can weigh the importance of
one financial variable against the importance of another in maintaining a
certain degree of looseness/tightness. But we should be wary of over-
stretching this notion to mechanical prescriptive implications, because this
can inspire unwise policy conclusions. A given level of the FCI can be
delivered by many different combinations of drivers and underlying forces,
which make the mapping between that particular level and the broad stance of
policy an elusive task.

Let me make another example that is valid in abnormal and more tranquil times
alike. An increase in long term rates can be a purely exogenous rate shock,
if they merely reflect the tendency of domestic yields to fluctuate in synch
with international yields; or it can reflect more optimistic expectations
concerning the state of the domestic economy. The stance implications of
these two scenarios are vastly different.



An interesting case study emerges from the global shifts in financial market
sentiment since autumn 2016. An attempt to disentangle different drivers of
key financial market variables exploiting cross-asset correlations (see Chart
3) shows that global factors may have been exerting strong influence on euro
area financing conditions, with tightening pressures on real interest rates
(see left panel). At the same time, part of the increase in real rates over
this period would be reflecting the ongoing improvement in euro area
macroeconomic conditions, which also supported equities (see right panel).
And the upward impacts on real interest rates would have been offset by
domestic monetary policy, thus partly insulating euro area financing
conditions from the tightening pressures originating from abroad. The
relevance of different drivers entails an important caveat against a
mechanical interpretation of changes in FCIs.

Chart 3: Drivers of euro area long-term real interest rates and equities
(contributions in p.p.)

Source: ECB staff calculations based on Matheson and Stavrev (2014).

Notes: Shocks are identified by applying sign restrictions in an estimated
vector auto regression (VAR) model of real long term bond yields, stock
prices, the euro nominal effective exchange rate, and inflation expectations.
It is assumed that positive “policy” shocks push up real yields, reduce stock
prices, appreciate the domestic currency, and reduce inflation expectations.
Positive domestic macro shocks push up the four variables. Foreign shocks
move yields in the opposite direction of the exchange rate. Last observation:
28 March 2017.

This is not the only caveat however. Of course, timeliness is a practical
advantage of these types of FCIs, which are based on high-frequency financial
market information that can be tracked on a daily basis. In the euro area,
however, this timeliness may conflict with the relevance of measuring broader
financing conditions that account for the availability and pricing of bank
lending. Given the bank-based financing structure of the euro area, such
indicators are essential to assessing the transmission of monetary policy.
But they are only available at a significantly lower frequency and – even in



normal conditions – the transmission of policy impulses to bank lending
conditions is more sluggish than to the financial market variables typically
included in FCIs, such as equity indexes or exchange rates. This is why FCIs
can only provide a partial picture of prevailing financing conditions that
needs to be complemented with further sources, including inter alia an in-
depth analysis of monetary and credit developments as embedded in the second
pillar of the ECB monetary policy strategy.

Another caveat derives from the considerable uncertainty surrounding the
appropriate weighting of individual constituent variables. Conceptually, it
appears attractive to base such weighting on the impact that exogenous
variation in each of these variables would exert on relevant economic
aggregates, such as growth or inflation. Practically, however, such impact
estimates are wrought with a host of complex identification issues.

Finally, when using FCIs to track the evolution of financing conditions as an
intermediate target, policy-makers have to be mindful of differences in the
controllability of its individual components. In normal conditions, when
monetary policy uses short-term interest rates as its dominant policy tool
and builds on a broadly predictable connection between these rates and
broader financing conditions, it is relatively straightforward to steer and
assess its intermediate target. However, in crisis times – when the link
between short-term interest rates and broader financing conditions is
weakened and monetary policy increasingly relies on more direct means to
affect a broader range of financial variables – it becomes significantly more
complex to assess the impacts of the various monetary policy measures.

More granular model-based evidence suggests that the ECB’s non-standard
monetary policy measures have left a clear footprint in euro area financing
conditions. In particular, they have induced a broad-based easing that spread
across a variety of asset classes, including to bank lending rates (Chart 4).
As a consequence, notwithstanding the pronounced influences from abroad, the
ECB has been successful in managing domestic financing conditions through its
monetary policy measures.

Moreover, the impact of these more recent measures has been further supported
by the effectiveness of our forward guidance. One potential metric for this
effectiveness is the sensitivity of forward rates to macroeconomic news: in
the presence of clear guidance on the policy rate path, market expectations
should be less reactive to the ongoing macroeconomic news flow and instead be
anchored by central bank communication. Observing this metric over time, it
becomes clear that the introduction of our measures – including the forward
guidance on policy rates – has been followed by a pronounced decline in the
sensitivity of forward rates at the shorter end of the term structure, which
is most prominently driven by monetary policy expectations, while remaining
anchored around their historical average at the longer end (Chart 5).

Chart 4: Impact of ECB measures on key financing conditions (contributions in
basis points and percent)



Sources: Bloomberg, ECB, ECB calculations.

Notes: The impact of credit easing is estimated on the basis of an event-
study methodology, which focuses on the announcement effects of the June-
September 2014 package; see the EB article “The transmission of the ECB’s
recent non-standard monetary policy measures” (Issue 7 / 2015). The impact of
the DFR cut rests on the announcement effects of the September 2014 DFR cut.
APP encompasses the effects of January 2015, December 2015, March 2016, and
December 2016 measures. The January 2015 APP impact is estimated on the basis
of two event-studies exercises by considering a broad set of events that,
starting from September 2014, have affected market expectations about the
programme; see Altavilla, Carboni, and Motto (2015) “Asset purchase
programmes and financial markets: lessons from the euro area” ECB WP No 1864,
and De Santis (2015), “Impact of the asset purchase programme on euro area
government bond yields using market news”, ECB WP No. 1939. The
quantification of the impact of the December 2015 policy package on asset
prices rests on a broad-based assessment comprising event studies and model-
based counterfactual exercises. The impact of the March 2016 measures and the
impact of the December 2016 measures are assessed via model-based
counterfactual exercises. *Changes in lending rates are based on monthly
data, the reference period for which is June 2014 to February 2017. Latest
observation: 03 April 2017.

Chart 5: Time varying sensitivity of the 3-month OIS in 2-years’ (LHS) and
10-years’ (RHS) time (normalized to 1)



Source: ECB. Estimation is based on Altavilla C., Giannone D. and Modugno M.
2014. “The Low Frequency Effects of Macroeconomic News on Government Bond
Yields.” FEDS Working Paper 2014-052.

Note: For each maturity, the blue line indicates the sensitivity of forward
rates to macroeconomic surprises. The yellow lines represent the associated
confidence bands. When larger (smaller) than one, the sensitivity is higher
(lower) than historical regularities. Vertical gridlines indicate the
announcement dates for Outright Monetary Transactions (OMT), Forward Guidance
(FG), and the Expanded Asset Purchase Programme (APP). Latest observation:
February 2017.

My overall conclusion is that FCIs offer an information basis for measuring
the quantum of financial stimulus that is too fragile at times, and – more
often than not – they do not provide a robust benchmark for policy. To
appreciate this last point, think of the example I just made. If the dominant
factor explaining the increase in long-term yields is foreign forces, the
change would be akin to a tightening and should counsel some offsetting
monetary policy response. If the dominant factor is the improvement in
domestic macroeconomic conditions, policy forbearance would be appropriate.

Finally, the connection between monetary policy and FCIs is a two-way road
where, again, financial conditions incorporate the whole set of monetary
policy instruments put in place, including forward guidance. Analysts thus
have to account for the contribution of the existing instrument constellation
to changes in FCIs so as to avoid circularity between the signals of the
indicator and the conclusions on future policy conduct.

Monetary policy rules
Monetary policy rules, unlike FCIs, are designed to describe the systematic
component of the central bank’s behaviour through time, and distil – from
that behaviour – a broad paradigm for prudent monetary policy conduct that is



usable for calibrating policy going forward. Their measurement scope is
narrower than for the FCIs, as they concentrate on the very short-term
interest rate that is the main operating target of a central bank in normal
times. But their explicit normative focus and the link they establish between
the policy instrument and the state of the macro-economy is potentially of
great value for assessing monetary policy.

But, again, while they can certainly help lay down a shared conceptual ground
for economists to start engaging in a disciplined conversation about the
multiple trade-offs policy makers face and the policy choices they should
make to resolve them, they are less helpful as a ready-to-use blueprint for
policy design.

Why? Many central bankers, in past and more recent interventions, have
emphasised the measurement issues that impede a mechanical use of policy
rules in the tradition of John Taylor’s famous benchmark. Prominent among
these is the need to scale that rule to a level of the short-term interest
rate that is compatible with sustainable growth and price stability in the
medium term. That scaling factor, which has been referred to as the natural
or the equilibrium interest rate, is extremely influential in steering the
policy implications that these rules can deliver.[5] While hard to estimate,
the literature gives clear indications that the natural rate may vary over
time and is likely to have fallen in recent years, due to declining
productivity and demographic factors, which in turn would lower the end-point
to which monetary policy would converge, once the economy is back to full
capacity. I will not dwell on measurement issues today, but rather
concentrate on one aspect of simple monetary policy rules that has been
debated less intensely and concerns their usability as policy benchmarks in
the day-to-day re-assessment of the policy stance.

As part of their strategies and tactics to fight risks of deflation and an
environment of too low inflation, in the past many central banks have reduced
their traditional short interest rate operating targets to levels close to
their lower bound and have complemented the easing impulse offered by these
rate reductions with a host of other measures. The ECB has deployed a set of
mutually reinforcing instruments, including long-term conditional funding
operations for banks, negative short-term interest rates and direct outright
interventions across the yield curve. Verbal indications about the expected
horizon of our purchases, and about the level and direction of our policy
interest rates looking into the future are also critical component of that
strategy.

The non-standard ECB instruments can, to some extent, act as substitutes. For
instance, APP and the TLTROs both foster a rebalancing in banks’ balance
sheets toward loans – even though the channels differ: APP promotes bank
lending by lowering the return on banks’ securities portfolios, while the
TLTROs produce the same outcome by increasing the risk-adjusted return on
loans.

When instruments are substitutes, one can indeed conceive of exercises in
which the degree and intensity with which each of them is applied is adjusted
along an “equivalence frontier” of sort, altering the mix of the policy
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package without necessarily changing the overall quantum of stimulus that the
entire policy package delivers. A Taylor rule could, in this case, assist in
benchmarking the level of the very short-term interest rate that is the
traditional target of policy. The remaining components of the policy package
could thus be treated as a residual, after the setting of the short-term
interest rate is determined, and be calibrated such that they attain the
overall degree of accommodation indicated by the policy prescriptions
originating from the Taylor rule.

But, for the most part, our policy instruments act as strong complements. For
instance, the downward pressure that APP exerts on term premia is
strengthened by the negative interest rate policy and the rate forward
guidance that offers an expected horizon for continuing that policy in the
near term. Negative remuneration on banks’ excess reserves induces lenders
and other investors holding cash reserves to diversify away from liquidity
into longer-dated assets. By demonstrating that short-term interest rates can
be driven to levels below zero, the central bank can signal absence of non-
negativity restrictions constraining the path of future short term rates
looking forward. This bends the whole predictive distribution of future
short-term interest rates down, which is another way of saying that the
expectations channel of monetary policy and the forward guidance on policy
rates are reinforced. Conversely, APP empowers the forward guidance on policy
rates, as the credibility of indications about the setting of the policy
rates in the future are almost certainly enhanced by provision of asset
purchases today. These purchases are a concrete demonstration of a desire to
provide additional stimulus. Clearly, forward guidance on policy rates and
APP are connected by a solid two-way interaction. That is: asset purchases
strengthen the signalling effect of rate forward guidance, while rate forward
guidance and the negative deposit facility rate reinforce the impact of
purchases.

These strong complementarities among instruments mean two things. First, each
instrument within the policy parcel has a net value that would be diminished
if used independently of – and in isolation from – any of the other
instruments. Second, the determination of the intentional horizon for
applying each of them can only be the result of an integrated decision
process whereby these intimate interactions are duly internalised.

I will now expand on the first aspect and try to bridge it to the problem
that, in my view, undermines the policy benchmarking function of simple
policy rules in unconventional monetary policy times like the present. At the
end of my remarks, I will come back to the second aspect and link it to the
current debate on timing and sequencing of monetary policy normalisation.

At present, the intimate complementarity between asset purchases and the rate
forward guidance makes monetary policy highly history dependent.[6] The
macroeconomic outcomes that we observe today are as much the results of
actions that we are taking at present, as the on-going lagged impact of the
expectations that our past actions and communication have generated. This is
valid always and everywhere, because the signalling content of monetary
policy decisions is a predominant attribute of transmission. But it becomes a
particularly crucial aspect of policy in the wake of the major disruptions of
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the past years, which have set in motion forces that still restrain the
economy and will probably take more time to dissipate. The severity and
persistence of the shocks that have tended to destabilise the economy in the
past few years have forced a particularly bold, persistent and steady-handed
approach to monetary policy. A large part of what we do today is a follow-
through on a course of action that was carefully charted and communicated in
the past. Likewise, a great deal of the macroeconomic outcomes that we
observe today is due to those plans, and the subsequent actions that have
been enacted to carry them out.

In this light, it becomes easier to appreciate how simple policy rules of the
type John Taylor has studied, if used outside a general equilibrium
framework, can lead policy astray. The reason is that, by design, they ignore
the complementarities among instruments and they offer prescriptions on one
instrument as if it could be moved in isolation. And, if employed outside an
articulated “optimal control” framework, they are “memory-less”, i.e. they
forget about past states of the world which may still be relevant for
determining present-day conditions and monetary policy actions.

To be more concrete, if used outside a model, these rules tend to prescribe a
firming of policy as soon as the economy starts improving. But, in the
presence of non-standard measures, this improvement arises precisely because
of the set of policy initiatives that the central bank has put in place in
the past, including its rate forward guidance. A typical Taylor rule does not
keep track of the accumulated deviations of the target variables that arise
from the limitations encountered by standard monetary policy at the lower
bound.[7] A deviation from the path of policy that is consistent with our past
communication is not only costly in terms of policy credibility in general.
It would also scale back an important source of stimulus that is behind the
performance of the economy that we observe today.

How can we retain the most attractive attributes of a Taylor rule – the fact
that it encapsulates a paradigm of robust and stability-inducing monetary
policy conduct – and, at the same time, address its limitations?

Many of the problems that plague Taylor rules can find solutions within a
general equilibrium framework where all the feed-forward and feed-back
channels of interactions among policy instruments, financial prices and the
economy can be internalised in a consistent manner. In fact, virtually all
structural models – whether of a stochastic general equilibrium structure
with a strong forward-looking set-up, or of a more hybrid nature with a focus
on time-series coherence – are “closed” with a Taylor rule of one or another
specification. Within those models in which a Taylor rule “represents”
monetary policy, the typical exercise that can answer the normative issue is
the following: how would inflation over the medium term horizon react if we
were to adjust our policy instruments, one at a time or all of them
contemporaneously? This is the philosophy behind our third criterion for
declaring a “sustained adjustment in the path of inflation”, which is a pre-
condition for starting to normalise our purchases and, indirectly, for
starting to normalise our policy rates – through the sequencing we expect to
follow toward a more normal configuration of policy.
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Conducting this type of exercise today, we see that the combination of
instruments that are currently in place, including forward indications about
the horizon over which these instruments will still be used, is sufficiently
supportive to put inflation on a rising path that will bring it to levels
close to 2% over a time frame that is compatible with our definition of
medium term. But, and this is our third criterion for a sustained adjustment,
if we were to firm policy by scaling back the stimulus provided, that
inflation path would likely stall and relapse. The projected path of
inflation remains conditional on very easy financing conditions, for which
monetary policy plays a key role.

Conclusions
In conclusion, let me return to the sequencing issue. Communication about the
intentional horizon of net asset purchases and expected future path of the
policy rates is a key component of the policy strategy that started in 2014.
The reason is simple and, once more, has to do with instrument
complementarity. Above and beyond any signalling content they may have on the
intention of the central bank to provide accommodation, asset purchases add
stimulus principally by squeezing the term premia priced into longer-dated
securities. However, absent reassurance that policy rates will remain
anchored around their lower bound for the entire life of the net purchases,
the impact of asset purchases may be partly neutralised. The downward impact
of purchases on long-term interest rates via compression of term premia will
be offset by the upward pressure that will stem from the steeper path of the
expected short term interest rates. Moreover, absent reassurance on the rate
path, the term premium itself may increase if the future course of the policy
rates becomes more uncertain, despite the contrary effect of the purchases.
If investors start perceiving that the path of the policy rate is subject to
upward uncertainty, the compensation for interest rate risk – i.e. the term
premium – will have to increase. Again, long-term interest rates will be
pushed higher and asset purchases will become less effective.

These strong complementarities between instruments are behind the way the
expected plans for the evolution of APP and the policy rates have been lined
up in time in the Governing Council’s intentions. In our expectation, the
policy interest rate will remain at present or lower levels for an extended
period of time and well past the horizon of our net asset purchases. This
forward guidance implies a sequencing between the interest rate policy and
the quantitative policy that can most efficiently internalise and exploit the
intimate complementarities between these two key components of our current
stance.
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Representative/Vice-President Federica
Mogherini at a joint press point with
the German Minister for Foreign

 

Check against delivery!

Together with Sigmar [Gabriel, German Federal Minister for Foreign Affairs]
we thought that it was a good occasion – the fact that we have so many
ministers here today in Brussels for the Syria Conference [Brussels
Conference “Supporting the future of Syria and the region”] – to have also a
short but important moment to gather some of them and focus on our common
response to one of the most terrible humanitarian situations the world is
facing in the Horn of Africa with the need to coordinate our response and
increase the level of reaction of the international community.

In particular the Horn of Africa region is in dire need of lifesaving
humanitarian assistance, with a situation that is particularly critical in
Somalia and Sudan, but millions are also suffering in Kenya and Ethiopia, not
to mention other countries in the region.

There are two overlapping humanitarian crises, both of them man-made and we
tackled both levels of this. One triggered by conflict, leading to wide-scale
displacement of people; and the other one driven by climate conditions, with
severe droughts having contributed to food insecurity in several countries in
the region. The two together pose a very serious threat – also to the
security of the region and the overall stability of entire regions and
societies.

We exchanged not only our assessments but also decided to scale up our
already ongoing assistance. We call for more partners worldwide to provide
much needed humanitarian assistance for the several millions already
suffering famine or being at risk of suffering it. The European Union on its
side has decided recently to add to the ongoing humanitarian assistance for
facing the drought in the Horn of Africa an additional support of €165
million.

I was visiting Addis Abeba just recently and had the chance to discuss this
with authorities locally but also with the African Union Commission, as we
want to partner as much as possible with our African friends there but also
with the wider international community.

And I would like to thank Sigmar Gabriel [the German Federal Minister for
Foreign Affairs] for taking this initiative today in Brussels and obviously
we will continue to work closely together with Germany and with others – EU
member states and non-member states – to make sure that this doesn’t turn
into a major catastrophe in the coming months.
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Link to the video:

https://ec.europa.eu/avservices/video/player.cfm?ref=I136716

Remarks by High Representative / Vice-
President Federica Mogherini at the
joint press conference of the Brussels
Conference

Check against delivery!

 

I would like to thank all my friends and co-chairs for having prepared this
Conference and started this Conference this morning together with a
collective effort, together with the Emergency Relief Coordinator and Under-
Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs of the United Nations [Stephen
O’Brien] and the Foreign Ministers of Germany [Sigmar Gabriel], Kuwait
[Sheikh Sabah Khalid Al Hamad Al Sabah], Norway [Børge Brende], Qatar [Sheikh
Mohammed bin Abdulrahman] and the United Kingdom [Boris Johnson].

I chaired today in Brussels this Conference on “Supporting the Future
of Syria and the Region”. We brought together representatives of over 70
countries and international organisations, international and Syrian civil
society and built on previous years’ Conferences in Kuwait and London. The
unity of the international community is today more not less relevant than
ever and our common work is more not less urgent today, to bring humanitarian
aid to Syrians and to put an end to the war.

The conflict in Syria has brought about destruction and human suffering on an
enormous scale. In particular, the Conference condemned the use of chemical
weapons by the government and Da’esh, as identified by the UN-OPCW
[Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons] Joint Investigative
Mechanism and the attacks on Khan Sheikhun yesterday. The use of chemical
weapons by anyone, anywhere, must stop immediately.

The international community is committed – today recommits – to working
together to support a peaceful future for Syria and all Syrians in a
sovereign, independent, unitary and territorially integral country where all
Syrians will be able to live in peace and security.

We committed to work for a sustainable inclusive peace while addressing the
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urgent humanitarian needs inside Syria and supporting the work for
neighbouring countries in hosting over five million refugees.

The Conference recognised that humanitarian needs of vulnerable people,
especially women and children, inside Syria and in the region were never so
great. We decided to respond to this humanitarian crisis, in particularly in
response to the UN appeals – and Stephen O’Brien will for sure be happy to
give you more details on this particular issue following your questions-. But
we all agreed that it is important to ensure not only humanitarian support is
available, but that it can be delivered.  Access for this aid throughout the
country has to be improved and sieges and starvation tactics have to stop.

Humanitarian assistance alone, however, cannot stop the war, cannot stop the
suffering of Syria’s people. What Syrians need and want is a political
solution negotiated between the Syrian parties, on the basis of relevant UN
Security Council Resolutions, including 2254 and the 2012 Geneva Communiqué.
The Conference highlighted clearly that any lasting solution to the conflict
has to be centred on meeting the democratic aspirations and needs of the
Syrian people and providing safety and security for all Syrians. Only through
a genuine and inclusive political transition will there be an end to the
conflict.

We, therefore, gave our full support to the Geneva peace talks and commended
and encouraged the excellent work of the UN Special Envoy [for Syria] Staffan
de Mistura. We also stressed the role of civil society, including women’s
organisations that was recognised as a key part of a lasting solution.

More attention was given also to the importance of achieving full compliance
with the ceasefire agreed at the Astana meetings and we recognised a special
and important role and responsibility that the three guarantors hold when it
comes to its full implementation – meaning Russia, Turkey and now Iran.

More needs also to be done to protect civilians and relief workers in this
terrible conflict. There must be no doubt that those responsible for
violations of international humanitarian law or human rights, whoever they
are – whoever they are – will be held accountable. In particular, we condemn,
as I said, the use of chemical weapons, as reported in yesterday’s attack,
and demand that they cease and that accountability is guaranteed through the
appropriate mechanisms.

The third theme of our Conference was a recognition of the important role
played by the neighbouring countries – as you know the Conference focussed
also on the future of the region –, especially Jordan, Lebanon and Turkey. We
have agreed documents setting out mutual commitments between Lebanon and
Jordan and the international community. These countries need our continued
support and they will continue to get it. Today we agreed on this all
together.

In particular we need to support the economic development of neighbouring
countries to address the impact of the protracted crisis as well as
opportunities for Syrians to secure their livelihoods. We need to increase
our work to reach the goal of getting all refugee children, vulnerable



children in host communities and children in Syria into quality education. No
lost generation can be accepted. Practical steps were agreed today to make
this happen.

Finally – the fourth theme – we highlighted that reconstruction and
international support for its implementation would be a peace dividend -a
very powerful one – but only once a credible and inclusive political
transition is firmly underway.  We heard from representatives of civil
society inside Syria, who contributed with their personal testimony –
sometimes very moving ones – and also with very practical and political ideas
that indicated us the way on how we can act to help the people of Syria.

Today’s Conference has agreed on a holistic approach to the Syrian crisis.
The urgent needs we need to face continue to respond to the dire humanitarian
situation by ensuring assistance and protection for those in need and support
to the countries in the region. The scale of suffering is such that a
political solution is more urgent than ever before. Investment of political
work in supporting a resolution to the crisis is key in securing a future,
any future, but especially a free and democratic future for Syria and its
people. Only Syrians can make the agreement that will secure peace. But the
commitment of the international community and the region – that today we have
taken-  is supporting them in achieving that a peaceful future is essential
and today we stated this. Sustainable and inclusive peace in Syria for the
Syrians remains the objective of all our common work.

That has not always been an easy meeting today but it has been, I think, a
constructive one.

I thank you very much and I will invite my colleagues to answer to your
questions unless you have any specific questions particularly directed to me.

 

Q. If Raqqa falls, it will not necessary fall into the hands of [the
President of Syria, Bashar al-]Assad and how will it play into the
international cooperation to try to solve and make any political progress and
find a root to any peace in Syria?

Just one word on this because, as Børge [Brende, Foreign Minister of Norway]
rightly mentioned, there is a military strategy of the [U.S.-led] Anti-Da’esh
Coalition – we discussed this a few weeks ago in Washington -. There is
together with it the humanitarian component and I would like to stress one
unequivocal principle: as we underline that reconstruction and support to the
reconstruction from the international community is linked to the beginning of
a political transition, humanitarian assistance and help is always
unconditional and goes to every human being in need. But, then, there is a
political component and there is not going to be any military strategy that
can substitute a true political solution. And this is going to be true all
over Syria because what we heard today from the Syrian friends who addressed
our ministerial meeting with powerful words, what is needed is a political
situation in the country, governance in the country, that will allow each and
every Syrian to feel home in Syria. Unless this happens, there will not be



any sustainable peace and no sustainable social and human reconstruction of
the country far before the economic one.

So I think this is clear. We have three components of the work to be done:
the military one against Da’esh, the military efforts to bring the ‘hudna’,
the ceasefire, into place, for real and the humanitarian and political work.
These are all components of the same work. And today even in very difficult
conditions, I believe, we witnessed a moment of a serious, frank, but
constructive and unified purpose, more than I expected. I hope and I believe
– I expect, as we say in diplomatic terms – that the consistency of all the
actors at the table will be proven in the coming hours on all these different
elements; the military dynamics on the ground, the humanitarian delivery and
the political efforts.

Just one second, just to remind you all on the numbers, but also on the co-
chairs declaration. We will release it exactly at the end of the conference
day, so there you will have the final common pledge, but also the resume –
somehow – of the co-chairs declaration getting the inputs of the
interventions today.

Thank you.

Press release – Hate speech and fake
news: remove content, impose fines,
foster media literacy?

MEPs worry about the proliferation of hate speech and fake news, particularly
in social media, they said in a debate on Wednesday. But they disagreed on
how best to respond. Ideas aired included removing false and defamatory
content, imposing fines to non-cooperative companies and fostering media
literacy.

Many speakers called on internet companies to step up their efforts to ensure
that false and defamatory content is removed quickly. Some asked the European
Commission to explore the possibility of proposing new EU legislation in this
field.

But there were warnings against censorship and public control of media
outlets. Several MEPs also said it is necessary to improve media literacy
among citizens, especially youngsters, given that social media are now the
main information source for many of them.

 

You can catch up with the debate via Plenary on Demand
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ESMA identifies areas for improvements
in shareholder identification and
communication systems

The European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) has published the
results of a recent study carried out on the investment chain and, in
particular, the functioning of shareholder identification and transmission of
information between issuers and shareholders. The report presents a general
assessment of the level of harmonisation of national regulatory frameworks,
across the EEA.

The report has been submitted to the European Commission to provide input
into the preparation of the implementing acts to specify minimum requirements
on process, format and timeline for shareholder identification and
transmission of information under the Shareholder Rights Directive (SRD II).

The report’s findings and recommendations focus on:

Shareholder identification: following the introduction by SRD II of an
issuer’s right to identify its shareholders, it would be useful if
issuers and intermediaries were to follow harmonised processes on key
aspects for the identification of shareholders. Harmonisation may be
achieved by leveraging on existing regulatory frameworks, as
identification processes are relatively common across the EEA;
Communication process: it would be useful, for shareholders
particularly, to harmonise key aspects of the transmission of
information and shareholder communication. Here, SRD II implementing
measures could assist if they facilitate a wider use of electronic means
and so streamline and reduce the burden of communication duties for
issuers and investors; and
Communication formats: the report found that some standard information
forms and formats are available in almost all jurisdictions, although in
various ways and with non-harmonised content. The harmonisation of
formats, at least to some extent, would facilitate a wider and more
consistent use of electronic tools for communication of information.

Input for the study was gathered from national competent authorities via a
questionnaire, and responses were received from 28 regulators.

Next steps

ESMA has submitted the report to the European Commission. The revised
Shareholder Rights Directive is expected to be published in the Official
Journal in June 2017.
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